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This architect's drawing depicts the front view of the new residence
hall to be built on the campus this spring and summer. It is planned
to have the building ready for the opening of school next fall.

FEBRUARY - 1949



e A Personal Messa ge 10 All
Lindenwood Alumnae

rs. CORDELIA STUMBERG, of St. Charles, president
M of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association, has
addressed the following personal letter to every alumna
of the college:

Dear Fellow Alumna:

The goal of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association
this vear is to raise $10.000 for the Alumnae Fund by
May 30. Contributions to this fund are needed from
both alumnae clubs and individuals.

The response to my letter asking for contributions
to the Alumnae Fund has been most encouraging thus
far. The graduates, former students and friends of the
college who have contributed thus far have been
enthusiastic in their endorsement of our goal.

One of the purposes for which the Alumnae Fund
is used is to provide assistance to foreign students.
Contributions may be specifically designated for this
purpose if desired.

Alumnae clubs are raising money for this fund
through a variety of activities, which include benefit
book reviews, style shows, lectures and plays. Alumnae
in a number of cities are organizing so they can join
forces in raising a share of the fund.

Generous as has been the response thus far, there is
need of continued activity if we are to achieve our
goal. Many individuals and some alumnae groups have
not vet written me about their plans,

There is a great personal satisfaction in accomplish-
ing a worthy purpose. I feel sure that the alumnae will
feel it is both a satisfaction and a responsibility to
express their loyalty to Lindenwood by contributing to
the Alumnae Fund. The Fund, in turn, will contribute
to Lindenwood and to the college’s future students.

With my best personal regards to every alumna and
a wish for our success in accomplishing our goal.

Cordially,
CORDELIA STUMBERG
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New Residence Hall to be Built

on Lindenwood Campus

Four Story Building Will House Tea Room With Outdoor Terrace and Provide
Rooms for Seventy-two Students— Expected to Be
Ready for Opening of Fall Term

NEW four story residence hall, which will provide
A quarters for the Tea Room and greatly expand
the recreational facilities of the college, will be built on
the campus. This announcement by Dr. Franc L.
McCluer, president of Lindenwood, marks another
important step in the college's expansion program. The
construction contract calls for the completion of the
building in time for the opening of the fall term in
September,

The estimated cost of the building is between
£250,000 and $300,000. It will be erected on a site at
the west side of the campus between Irwin and Niccolls
halls, just bevond the rear driveway of Irwin. Approxi-
mately three acres of ground have been acquired from
the City of St. Charles in an exchange of land which
gives the college the site of the old reservoir, a familiar
landmark to all alumnae. The work of wrecking the
reservoir is now under way.

Plans for the building have been drawn by the
architect’s firm of LaBeaume and Unland, of St. Louis,
in keeping with the general architectural plan of the
college. The exterior will be of brick with limestone
trimming. The roof will be flat and will allow for
full size rooms on the top floor.

The overall dimensions of the building will be 140
feet by 40 feet, with a projecting wing on the ground
and first floors approximately 50 feet by 30 feet. The
building will be constructed of reinforced concrete and
will be fireproof.

The plan for the ground floor is printed in this
issue. This floor will be almost entirely above ground.
At the rear will be the Tea Room, which will be
approximately 27 feet by 30 feet. At one end will be a
snack bar, with an adjoining kitchen. Off the Tea
Room will be an outdoor terrace, on which tables will
be arranged in favorable weather. A store room is
provided for chairs and tables when they are not in use.
The ground floor will also include a lounge room and
a large game room with movable partitions which can
be removed to provide a spacious dance floor.

The ground floor will have a modern laundry for
student use, a large trunk room and other storage
facilities accessible to an electric trunk lift, a kitchenette
for student use, and quarters for the maids, with their
own bath and recreational facilities. In addition to the
main entrance at the front of the building, there will be
a separate entrance to the Tea Room at the rear.

Advertising Manager

Miss Jeanne Gross, St. Charles, a Senior, who is
adwvertising manager of the Linden Bark.
* - *

On the first floor will be the ofhce and quarters of
the head resident and a living room 48 feet by 30 feet
with large windows. A feature of this floor will be 10
date parlors adjacent to the living room to be used by
the students in entertaining guests. This section of the
building will be two stories in height and above the
living room will be a large sun deck.

Students bedrooms will be located on three floors.
The building will accommodate 72 students in 28
double rooms and 16 single rooms. All bedrooms will
be provided with connecting baths.

It is planned to provide outdoor recreational facili-
ties on the ground adjacent to the building and a
portion of the old reservoir will be retained. No name
has been selected as yet for the building.

Six Students Named to
Mademoiselle Board

Six Lindenwood students have been named to the
College Board of Mademoiselle magazine. The selec-
tions were based on essays on various phases of college
life. The girls are: Babs Cargill, Jean Lou, Jenny
Sullivan, Remedois Rodrieguez, Marilyn Hirsh and
Gaelic Ching. They will receive three writing

assignments each from the magazine during the vear.
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Ground Floor Plan of Residence Hall
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Shown in this plan of the ground floor of Lindenwood's new residence hall are the Tea Room, the large
students’ lounge and game room and the outdoor terrace.

Letters Received From
Alumnae Now Overseas

Letters have been received recently from Linden-
wood alumnae who are now living overseas. Mrs. F. R.
Krug, who was Celeste Karlstad and attended
Lindenwood in 1938-40, writes she and her husband,
who is a Major in the Army, are now stationed in
Tokyo, Japan.

“Our quarters,” she continues, “are located on the
outskirts of the city in a housing area of occupation
personnel. The woman's life here is one of relative
ease, for all have native servants who are efficient.
There are many interesting places to see. We have
two baby daughrers, Barbara Dale, 22 months and
Mary Kathryn, who will be a year old on Christmas
eve. | hope that both will attend Lindenwood.”

From Aruba, in the Netherlands West Indies comes,
a letter from Mrs. Peter Storey, who was Margaret
Jeanne Rae and attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.
Mrs, Storey went to Aruba after leaving Lindenwood
and entered the employ of the Standard Oil Co. She
was married last vear and spent the summer with her
husband visiting his parents in London, England.

A New Year's greeting from Capt. and Mrs, Victor
Seaton (Freda Mae Rich, 1936-37) tells of their
experiences in Germany. They have been stationed at
Ludwigsburg since last July, have visited Switzerland
twice and hope to go to Paris soon. They have two

sons, Stephen, 3%, and Joel, 15 months-old.

Mrs. Scott George, who was Margaret Dean Crain
and attended Lindenwood in 1935-37, writes that she
and her husband are now living in Taipei, Formosa.
where Mr. George is the Vice Consul. They expect
to remain another year before being transferred to a
new post. They have a daughter, Lois.

Mrs. Robert C. Strong, who was Betty Jane Burton,
student, 1935-37, wrote that she and her family are
“safe, full of vim and pep, happy and in good health”
in China. Her address is American Consulate Gen.,
Box 29, Navy 3913, FPO, San Francisco, Calif.

Lindenwood Alumnae Club
Formed in Nation's Capital

The newest in the list of Lindenwood’s alumnae
clubs was organized in Washington, D. C., in January
at a meeting in the Ambassador Hotel. Dr. and Mrs.
Franc L. McCluer were guests at the meeting and Dr.
McCluer spoke on the college's plans ‘for the future,
Approximately 30 persons attended the meeting.

Mrs. Albert Lucke (Ruth Lucille Correa) 2128 N.
Troy St., Arlington, Va., was elected president of the
club. Other officers are Miss Sara Malone, 109 Croft
St., Becklevy, W. Va,, vice president; Mrs. Peter C.
Cameron (Betty Forbes) 3423 Sixteenth St, N. W,
secretary; and Mirs. Glenn A.
Lange) 3712 Vallev Drive, Alexandria, Va., treasurer.

Hawes (Dorothea
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Lindenwood’s Expanded Radio Program

Offers Professional Training

College Radio Station, KCLC, Provides Practical Laboratory for All
Phases of Production, Writing and Management Under
the Direction of Miss Martha May Boyer

(13

His is the Intercollegiate Broadcasting System,
KCLC, the Voice of Lindenwood.”
This signature at 7 p. m., every Monday through
Friday, announces the arrival on the air of Linden-
Until 9
o'clock each night programs planned, directed and

wood's new carrier-current radio station.

produced by the college’s Radio Department for student
audiences are beamed directly to all campus buildings.

KCLC has two basic objectives: To provide sound
professional training in radio management, production
and programming ; and to render service te the college
and its student body. Practice is the most effective
teacher. Under the direction of Miss Martha May
Boyer, head of the Radio Department, radio students
learn by doing. Their training includes not only
thorough instruction in all phases of the field, but
practical application of that instruction under actual
working conditions.

The responsibility for keeping the station on the air
in conformance with the regulations of the Federal
Communications Commission is asumed by six students,
who are members of the class in “Advanced Radio
Technique.” They supervise the work of all the
departments to be found in every properly operated
station ; executive, sales, engineering and programming.
The problems they must solve are not the theoretical
situations encountered in a textbook, or in a lecturer’s
notes. [f KCLC does not maintain a standard of radio
fare acceptable to its listeners, the station will not
survive. If its commercials do not bring customers to
its sponsors, the station’s income will be curtailed. The
student managers learn that co-operation with others in
the small circle of the group itself, the larger circle of
the college community, and the still larger circle of the
town and its trade area is necessary to survival,

At the weekly staff meetings, the programs of the
past week are reviewed and criticized. Programs for
the ensuing week are planned. At a recent staff meeting,
typical of the procedure followed, these items were
considered : Failure of talent to watch the control room
for signals; laxity in rattling scrips and touching the
microphones ; poorly executed music fades on the control
board, and maintenance of orderly procedure in filing
new recordings. It was agreed that the student manager
should send a memorandum to all student talent,
requesting that they check on these matters carefully.

The log of the preceding week was examined and
all deviations from standard broadcasting procedures

The Voice of Lindenwood

Miss Gretchen Schaurr, of Otho, lowa, produc-
tion director of KCLC, before the microphone in
the station’s studios in the Fine Arts Building.

* * *
were discussed. Programs for the next week were
considered and approved and student announcers
appointed.

Programming for KCLC is still in the experimental
stage. Surveys will be made on the campus soon to
measure listener approval of the various types of
programs offered. A number of regular weekly features
have been originated. “Let's Talk It Over” is a panel
discussion program of current problems and issues, with
student participants drawn from Lindenwood and
neighboring universities and colleges. “Dramatically
Yours” is a live dramatic show, written and produced
by student talent. “Who's Who on the Campus”
presents stimulating interviews with interesting figures
on the campus and campus visitors., “‘P'Y'Ke and Win"
is a sponsored audience participation quiz show with
real prizes to the winners each week.

(Continued on Page 9)
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Second Installment of Roll Call
of the Class of 1936

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

E prRESENT the second installment of the roll call
an the Class of 1936. The following alumnae
responded to our request for news about themselves and
their activities.

7627

since

Lenore Schierding (Mrs. John Horn),
Satsuma, Houston, Texas: “The twelve years
graduation from Lindenwood have been full and over-
flowing with interest. The graduate fellowship received
from Lindenwood in 1936, I used to take my master's
degree in sociology in 1937 from Washington
University, St. Louis. It was with trepidation that I
took my teaching position in the fall of '37 as an
instructor in sociology and history at Arkansas State
College, Jonesboro, Ark.; I served there for three years
and have many amusing remembrances of the days that
found me teaching, in what I hoped was an erudite
manner, students twice my age. In 1940 I returned to
St. Charles; and as relief secretary at the Automobile
Club of Missouri in St. Louis for the next six years, |
merrily went from one responsibility to another—some
of them in the basement and others in the president’s
office on the top floor. Certainly the challenge of that
diversified work kept me on my toes. On October 20,
1946, 1 was married to ‘“the best” and Bartlesville,
Okla. became my home. We lost our first child, a son,
at birth last February, but the sun still smiles very
brightly on us.
Houston.”

Ruth Burkle (Mrys. Carl E. Sailer), Ackley, lowa:
“In 1932, after attending Lindenwood for three years,
I decided to take time out and teach a few years. I was
fortunate in getting a position in a rural school near
Geneva, Towa, my home town. 1 taught three years
and then went back to Lindenwood in 1935 to get my
B. A. degree. After graduating, [ spent eight pleasant
years teaching the third grade in the Lincoln School in
St. Charles. On August 10, 1944, Carl and I were
married. Since then we have lived on a, farm near
Ackley, Towa. Rosemary, who is now 19 months old,

We have just recently moved to

keeps me quite busy and affords us much company. 1
am looking forward to the day when she, too, will be
graduated from Lindenwood.”

Marie Christensen (Mrs. John Alton Robb), 5254
Broadway, Indianapolis, Ind.: “My story is,
3-year-old would say, just plain ordinary. I went to
work in the business office of the Bell Telephone Co.
in Omaha. In 1942 we were married, and in March
1943 we moved to St. Louis where John interned and

as my

took his residency in Radiology at the City Hospital. In
July 1945, our daughter, Christine, put in her appear-
ance. In January 1947, after several months of
house-hunting, we finally settled in Indianapolis. My
present interests are confined to my family, church, and
just getting acquainted. I have enjoyed meeting other
to time, but
contacts with those of my class have been all too few
and far between. 1 hope the publishing of the news of
the class will mean the reopening of some correspond-
ences that have fallen by the wayside.”

Marguerite Echelmeier (Mrs. Helmuth Dall-
meyer), 629 Houston St., St. Charles: “I was married
in August 1936, and we lived in Collinsville, Ill. In
1940, we returned to St. Charles. For the past five
years | have been teaching in the Junior High School
here.”

Martha Perry (Mrs. Neal O. Hines), 14003
Twenty-fourth St., N. E., Seattle, Wash.: “During
the war, I spent two and a half years overseas with the
Red Cross. Two vears was spent in England with the
Field Club Department, and six months in Germany,
where I was stationed in Munich. 1 was married in
September 1946. We are living in Seattle, where my
husband is with the University of Washington, My
time is well-occupied these days with a future Linden-
wood prospect, 7-months old Melissa."

Camille Bee McFadden (Mrs, James P. Whitney).
900 West Main St., Tavlorville, T1l.: “I was married
June 1937 to James P. Whitney, a Canadian, who
thrives under the assumption that he lives in the “Deep
South”. Our baby was born in 1940, being only
weekend material for Lindenwood. We named him
David McFadden Whitney. What with an 8-year-old,
P.T.A., and being Commissioner of Girl Scouts, I don’t
have much time to realize how long it's been since June
1936.”

Wanda Gayle Covington (Mrs. Charles S.
Williams, Jr.). Box 295, Lufkin, Texas: “I have a
7-year-old daughter, named Carolyn Gayle, that I hope
will some day be a Lindenwood student. My husband

Lindenwood alumnae from time my

is a lawyer, and we live a very quiet life. Some day, |
plan to come back for a visit to see if I can feel ‘sweet
sixteen’ again.”

Mary Elizabeth Stuhler (Mrs. James B.
Rosborough), 1002 Twenty-fifth Ave. Court.. Moline,
IL: “After I graduated I was starting a Nursery

( Continued on Page 8)
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Two Conferences To Be Held on
Campus This Spring
Third Annual Radio Conference Scheduled for April 29 and on Same Weekend
Conference in Community Leadership Will Also Be Held

~Some Joint Sessions Planned

INDENWOOD CoLLEGE'S third annual radio conference
L will be held on the campus on April 29 under the
direction of Miss Martha May Boyer, head of the
Radio Department, On the same week end a conterence
on “Community Leadership” will be sponsored by the
college under the direction of Paul Greer.

Students from the universities and colleges in the
St. Louis area and interested groups will be invited to
attend both conferences.

The expanding program of the Radio Department
will give added impetus to the radio conference this
vear. Plans for a program which will include outstand-
ing radio speakers and demonstration groups are now
being completed. A prominent feature of the conference
will be KCLC, Lindenwood’s new radio station—the
only college station in this area which is entirely
student staffed and student operated.

At least one joint session is planned with the
delegates attending the conference on “Community
Leadership.”” The program for the latter conference
will include addresses by a number of well known
community leaders and discussion groups on a variety
of community problems,

Dr. McCluer Delivers Two
Commencement Addresses

Dr. Franc L. McCluer delivered two commence-
ment addresses last month. On January 23 he spoke at
the mid-winter commencement of Westminster College
at Fulton, Mo., and on January 29 he was the
commencement speaker at Drake University in Des

Moines, Towa.

Exchange Students Speak
at Bowling Green, Mo.

Five of Lindenwood’s exchange students trom other
countries addressed a luncheon meeting of the Bowling
Green, Mo., Women's Reading Club on November 14.
Those who were on the program were Miss Gladys
Miranda, Santiago, Chile; Miss Irma Fernandez,
Potosi, Bolivia; Miss Marianne Mohl, of Skodsborg,
Denmark; Miss Wadad Dibu, of Lebanon; and Miss
Rosa ‘T'satsakos, Athens, Greece. The students were
accompanied by Mrs. Franc L. McCluer, Dr. Eunice
Roberts, Miss Arabell Foster and Miss Anna
Mottinger. Three other Lindenwood students on the
program were Mary Morris, Kay Pemberton and Emily

Terry.

Station Director

Miss Patricia Stull, a Senior of Zeigler, Ill., whe
is the student director of KCLC, Lindenwood's

radio station.

St. Charles Alumnae Give
Benefit Fashion Show

A benefit style show was presented in Roemer
Auditorium on November 23 by the St. Charles
Lindenwood Club in co-operation with the Donnelly
Garment Co. Lindenwood students modeled old dresses,
some of which dated as far back as 1844, as well as
the new Nelly Don creations. More than 200 tickets
were sold and the proceeds turned over to the college’s
scholarship fund. Following the show, refreshments
were served in the Library Club Room.

On November 15, the club met in the Library Club
Room on the campus, with Lindenwood’s foreign
students as guests. They were introduced by Dr, Mary
Terhune. Dr. Alice Parker spoke on “The Common
Citizen." Hostesses were Mrs, Helen Beste, Miss
Melba Lee Gray, Mrs. Helen Richardson, Mrs.
Carolyn Gillette, Miss Enid Clay and Miss Lois
Hachtmever,
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Girl of the Month

£ PrESENT Marjorie E. Wycoff, formerly of
Garnett, Kans., and now of Washington, D. C.
as the Girl of the Month.

After receiving her B. S. degree from Lindenwood
in 1934, she began work with the National Reemploy-
ment Service as Assistant Distriet Manager of seven
counties in Kansas. In 1938, she was transferred to the
State Employment Service where she began a woman's
battle as the only woman manager of a local employment
service office in the state. In January 1942 after the
President had “blanketed” all of the State Employment
Services under the U. S, Employment Service, she was
transferred to Topeka to the State office, where she did
her “bit” during the war as State Supervisor of Labor
Recruitment for Kansas.

This work was most interesting as she had the
privilege of visiting war plants all over the country.
Almost two vears ago, Washington beckoned to her,
and at present she is a Placement Specialist with the
Overseas Affairs Branch of the Department of the
Army—a work which she finds most interesting. Her
initial assignment was to formulate and conduct a

recruiting program to procure teaching personnel for
the U. S. Army operated schools overseas. Last spring
she traveled throughout the United States interviewing
and selecting school administrators and teachers for the
schools overseas, and during the first part of August,
she wished over 300 teachers “bon voyage” from the
ports of embarkation in New York and Seattle. Her
spring tour will begin about April lst, when she will
interview personnel for the school year 1949-50.

She attends the National University School of Law,
an old, established Law School in Washington for night
classes, Monday through Friday nights, and finds that
almost a full time job. As she says, “The ultimate
result will make up for the many late hours of study.”
She is one of twenty-two women out of several hundred
students who are taking a four year course leading to
the LLB degree. Her present goal is to obtain this
degree, pass the District of Columbia bar, and then
return to Kansas and practice law.

We not only wish Marjorie success in her work,
but we wish to express our pride and admiration for
her courage.

Roll Call of Class of 1936

(Continued from Page 0)

School when 1 was offered a job teaching kindergarten
in Moline, my hometown. I took the job and had four
pleasant years of teaching before being married to Jim
Rosborough on December 6, 1941. We spent six weeks
in our new apartment in Moline, and then my husband
was sent by Deere and Company to an aircraft plant on
Long Island. T joined him a month later and we lived
there a year and a half, having a wonderful time being
so near New York City. He was called back to Moline
and we again established a home. In December 1944
our little boy Jimmy was born, and in February 1948
we had our little girl Jane, who I hope can attend
Lindenwood someday. We also have a red-haired dog,
“Freckles”, which completes our family, 1 am kept
busy with my children and home, but manage to take
part in the many civic activities in Moline. My
husband and I have just returned from a wonderful
trip to Quebec, New England, and New York City.
We both enjoyed the trip immensely, but home did
look good and I'm quite inspired even about formula,
diapers, cooking, etc.”

Margaret Hollands (Mrs. John L. Armstrong),
100 North Trenton St., Arlington, Va.: “After leaving
Lindenwood 1 worked for the Farm Security Admin-

istration in Corydon, Iowa, for about a year as the
Chief Clerk in a county office and then went to
Indianapolis, Ind.. as secretary to the Asst. Regional
Director of the Farm Security Administration. It was
in Indianapolis that [ met my husband. We were
married in 1940 and continued to live in Indianapolis
until the spring of 1941 when a change in his work
brought us to Washington, D. C. Early in 1943 1
re-entered the business world when my husband joined
the Marine Corps. During the war [ worked as
Administrative Assistant in the Office of Labor of the
Department of Agriculture—the organization which
imported foreign workers to harvest the agricultural
crops. 1 found this job most interesting. Upon my
husband's release to inactive duty in 1946 [ returned to
the job of homemaker. Nearly all of our spare time in
the past two vears has been spent on our wooded acre
in Fairfax County, Va., where we have been making
ready for the home we expect to build soon. 1 have
become quite accomplished with a crosscut saw—an art
I never dreamed of at Lindenwood! Working for the
Red Cross, including managing the campaign for funds
for a suburb of about 8,000, and serving, along with
my husband, as president of a social club of which we
are members keeps me more than busy.”

(To be concluded next month.)
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Comedy at Lindenwood

]
a9 J

A scene from “Brief Music”, a comedy of college life, presented by students of the Speech and Drama
Department. The play was offered for two nights in Roemer Auditorium before Christmas. On January
14, a benefit performance for the Alumnae Scholarship Fund was given at the Little Theater in St. Louis
and attracted an audience of more than 200. From the left are Suzanne Campbell, Fritzi Ballard, Eve

Carpenter, Folsta Bailey, Jeanne Gross, Joanne Cox and Dorothy Frye,

Lindenwood’s Radio Program
(Continued from Page 5)

Musical programs range from live productions,
provided by the Music Department, to the record show
of our current popular releases. The Physical Education
Department sponsors a regular fifteen minute program
of sports news, with the accent on Lindenwood sports.
There is one program devoted to the reading of verse
and another to the short story. A sponsored show,
entitled, “After a Fashion" brings the student audiences
news of merchandise to be found in a local department
store. The St. Charles motion picture theaters sponsor
a fifteen minute program of Hollywood news. “Chitchat
by Pat” brings to the microphone the student station
manager in a broadcast of the endless variety of things
in which students are interested.

The station regularly devotes a portion of its time
to public service. Special programs are offered for
holidays and unusual events. Now in the planning stage
is a faculty-student panel program and program of news,
The long term plans of the station include the
installation of a news wire ticker.

Through its membership in the Intercollegiate
Broadeasting System, KCLC maintains its contacts

with similar stations on other college campuses. KCLC
cantributes to the IBS transcription and script exchange
and may in turn obtain material originating in other
colleges.

The programs are aired with the assistance of
members in the classes in “Radio Production and Script
Writing,” *“Radio Speech,” *Radio Continuity,” “Radio
Music,” and “Introduction to Radio.” For these
students, as well as for the members of the station
staff, the station provides the opportunity to receive
professional training under actual broadcast conditions.
The beginning and intermediate classes are the feeders
for the station and they provide assurance of its contin-
uous operation in the future.

Radio at Lindenwood is not merely an educational
fad, nor just another student activity. It represents the
result of careful planning and adequate station facilities,
designed to provide thorough professional training
under the guidance of a recognized authority in this
field. Lindenwood recognizes that radio has become in
modern society a “Fifth Estate” and an essential
medium of communication in a democracy. It is the
college’s aim to prepare students for participation in
this new medium as broadcasters, educators and
community leaders.
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Mrs. Paul Bancel Elected

to Head New York Alumnae

Mrs. Paul Bancel (Joan Spangler), of 78 Lakeside
Ave., Verona, N. J., was elected president of the newly
organized New York Lindenwood Club at a luncheon
meeting at Hotel Commodore in New York City on
January 14. Dr. Franc L. McCluer, president of the
college, told the 48 alumnae present of the plans of the
college and the work of the Lindenwood Alumnae
Association,

Mrs. McCluer, Dr. Eunice Roberts, dean of the
faculty, and Mrs. James A. Reed, head of the Donnelly
Garment Co., were guests of honor.

Other officers of the club are Mrs. David L. Hicks
(Sarah Coon), of 18 E. Eighty-first St., New York,
vice-president ; and Mrs. Bernard Kates (Joy Salamon)
of 21 W. Seventy-fourth St., New York, secretary.
Mrs. Kates' stage name is Joy Saunders.

Member of Class of 1896
Recalls College Days

Miss Katherine H. McLaughlen, a member of the
Class of 1896, recalls her college days in a recent letter
to Lindenwood. “In the early days,” she wrote, I
lived in and around New York and went to public and
private schools. After my father’s death, we came West
to visit an aunt of my mother’s. Upon our return East,
my mother decided to send me to boarding school and I
begged to be allowed to return to St. Louis and to go
to Lindenwood, where [ spent several happy years. [
was a member of the orchestra under the direction of
Miss Agnes Grey. 1 returned East and made three
trips to Europe. 1 spent many winters in Washington,
returning to this little town, Worchester, N. Y. in the
summers, where my great grandfather built a Colonial
house more than 100 years ago.”

Joan Bordewick Is Elected
to Head Freshman Class

Miss Joan Bordewick, of Vinton, lowa, has been
elected president of this year's Freshman Class. The
vice president is Miss Marianne Mohl, of Skodsborg,
Denmark. Miss Jane Hall, of DeWitt, Ark., is secre-
tary; Miss Frances Robinson, of Lincoln Nebr., is
treasurer, and the Student Council representatives are
Miss Laurie Bowman, of Seminole, Okla., and Miss
Nancy Starzyl, of Le Mars, lowa.

Omaha Lindenwood Club

Has Co-Presidents

Miss Marjority Vanderlippe and Mrs. William
Donovan have been elected co-presidents of the Omaha
Lindenwood Club. The secretary-treasurer is Miss

Ruth Neef.

Lindenwood Represented at

Meetings in New York

Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood’s president,
and Dr. Eunice Roberts, dean of the faculty, attended
the meeting of the Association of American Colleges
last month at Hotel Commodore in New York City.
Mrs. McCluer attended the meeting of the presidents’
wives. Dr. Pedro Rio, visiting professor of Education,
attended the meeting as the representative of Silliman
University.

At the annual meeting of the Presbyterian College
Union in New York, Dr. Franc L. McCluer was
re-elected secretary. President Paul R. Stewart, of
Waynesburg, College, was named president of the
Union.

Dr. Gipson Honored at
Washington Luncheon

Dr. Alice E. Gipson, Lindenwood’s faculty repre-
sentative at the American University in Washington
and former dean of the college, was the guest of honor
at a luncheon given by Dr. Paul Douglass, president of
the university, on January 22, at his home in
Washington. Other guests were Prof. Lowell Hattery
of the American University and the students from the
various colleges participating in the Washington Semes-
ter program. Dr. Gipson and Prof. Hattery have been
the co-ordinators of the program of study this semester
in which the following colleges are participating:
Birmingham-Southern, Denison, Dickinson, Hamline,
Lindenwood and Transylvania.

The Lindenwood students represented in the pro-
gram are Betty Jack Littleton, Lorraine Peck and
Miriam Reilly.

Winners of Christmas Short

Story Contest Announced

Miss Remedios Rodriguez, of Manila, Philippine
Islands, won first prize in the annual Christmas short
story contest. The second prize went to Miss Betty Joe
Haas, of Neosho, Mo., and honorable mention was
given to Miss Nancy Starzyl, of Le Mars, Towa, and to
Miss Margery Barker, of River Forest, IlIl. Dr.
Siegmund, A. E. Betz and Dr. Eugene Conover were
the judges.

" Dr. and Mrs. McCluer Attend

Presidential Inauguration

Dr. and Mrs. Franc L. McCluer represented
Lindenwood College at the inauguration of President
Truman in Washington on January 20. They were
guests at the inaugural ball on that night. While in
Washington they were the guests of Maj. Gen. Harry
H. Vaughn, military aide to the President.
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ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Janet Brown, of Ferguson, Mo., Class of 48
and editor of the 1948 Linden Leaves, is now an
advertising copy writer for Sears Roebuck and Co., in

St. Louis,

Miss Lillian K. Travers, who attended Lindenwood
in 1923-25, is now Director of Public Relations for the
Boston, Mass., Y.W.C.A. After leaving Lindenwood
she did graduate work at Western Reserve University
and at the School of Social Work in Louisville, Ky. In
1938 she became the director of the only camp for girls
in Istabul, Turkey. When the war came, she returned
to this country and became director of the USO in
Louisville. Later she was sent to Hawali as program
director of all the USO clubs in the islands. After the
war she spent several months traveling in Central
America and then joined the staff of the National
Y. W. C. A. She now does some importing from
Guatemala and some free lance writing. Her address is
46 Commonwealth Ave., Boston.

Myrs. Merriweather Williams, who was Mary Lynn
Seip, Class of 46, writes that she and her husband are
now living at 821 W. Kent Ave., Albuquerque, N. M.
They were married in December, 1947,

Miss Mary Louise Reece, of Pollock, Mo.., who
attended Lindenwood in 1946-48, is now teaching the
fourth grade in the Milan, Mo. public schools. Her
sister, Virginia Lee, is a freshman at Lindenwood this
vear.,

WEDDINGS

Miss Laura Lyttleton Coad, was married to
William James Silk in Omaha, Nebr. on September 25,
They are living at 2036 Howard St., Omaha. The
bride attended Lindenwood in 1942-43,

Miss Darlean Carnev, of Carmi, Ill., was mar-
ried to Eugene Garrett at Epworth, I11., on December
26. Mrs. Garrett attended Lindenwood in 194547,

On November 20, Miss Janet Koetter, daughter of
Mr. and Mrs. Alvin Koetter of St. Charles, became
the bride of William Bushnell in St. Charles, The
bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-46,

Miss Bonny Clark, of Carthage, Mo., who attended
Lindenwood in 1945-47, was married to William David
Haughawout at Carthage on December 21, 1947, She
and her husband are now at home at 325 E. Highlands
Ave., Carthage.

'~ MEMO FOR FEBRUARY

If you have not ver sent in your contribution
to the Lindenwood Alumnae Fund
Do 1t Today
Make Your Check Payable to
Lixpexwoon ALumyag Fuxn
Lindenwood College
St. Charles, Missouri

News has been received of the recent marriage of
Miss Edythe J. Peart, of Davenport, lowa to James E.
Bruns. Mprs. Bruns attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.
She and her husband are now at home at 3618 W.
Locust St., Davenport.

Miss Jane Kell, of Norfolk, Nebr., who attended
Lindenwood in 1941-42, was married to C. O, Witton
February 16, 1947 at Norfolk. Mr. and Mrs. Witt
are now at home at Winside, Nebr,

On September 24 at River Forest, 111., Miss Marian
Pendarvis, Class of 47, and president of Alpha Sigma
Tau in her Senior vear, was married to Dr. William
Harland Kechn. They are now at home at 2029 N. 73
Court, Elmwood Park, Il

December 26 was the date chosen by Miss Bette
Earle Littrell, Class of '48, for her marriage to Robert
E. Porter in St. Charles. Two of her classmates, Miss
Merlyn Merx and Mrs. Vernon Branneky (Genelle
Phillips) were her attendants.

Miss Evelyn E. Sigler, who attended Lindenwood
in 1941-43, chose October 31 as the date of her marriage
to Dewey Grisby at Joneshoro, Ark.

On December 27 at Lilbourn, Mo., Miss Harriet
Riley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Amos Riley, of
Lilbourn, became the bride of Joel Meroe Savelle.
Mrs. Savelle attended Lindenwood in 1934-35. Mr.
and Mrs, Savelle are now at home at 705 Sikes St.,
Sikeston, Mo. -

Another December bride was Miss Nancy Scearce
Johnston, daughter of Mr, and Mrs. Morton M.
Johnston, of Platte City, Mo. Miss Johnston, who
attended Lindenwood in 1943-44, chose December 27
as the date of her marriage to Lieut. William Donnell
Bird, Jr., of the U. 8. Air Force, at Platte City.

On December 26 in Dallas, Miss Barbara T'roth,
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Troth, of
Dallas, Texas, was married to Richard Davenport in
Dallas.
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WEDDING BELLS RING FOR ALUMNAE

WEDDINGS

A December bride was Miss Elizabeth Louise
McGraw, a member of the Class of '47 and president
of the Student Government Association in her Senior
year. Miss McGraw, who is the daughter of Mr. and
Mrs. William Troxell McGraw, of Williamstown,
Ky., chose December 28 as the date of her marriage to
Edward William Hodgson at Williamstown.

December 28 was also the date chosen by Miss
Joerene Williams, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Hugh
Edward Williams, of Ardmore, Okla., as the date of
her marriage to Donald Scott Ingram at Ardmore. The
bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-47.

Miss Jeanne Snyder, daughter of Mr. and Mus.
Frank Snyder, of Chicago, I11., chose November 20 as
the date of her marriage to William N. Lipsitz at
Chicago. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1947-48.

On November 3 Miss Gwyned Filling, who attended
Lindenwood in 1943-45, was married in New York to
Charles Straus, Jr. Life magazine last May carried a
feature spread on Mrs. Straus as a career girl in New
York and the November 29th issue featured her as
“Career Girl Marries.”! Her home was formerly in
St. Charles.

Miss Virginia Elizabeth Beazley, daughter of Mr.
and Mrs. William Tyson Beazley, of Salina, Kan.,
chose December 18 as the date of her marriage to
Robert Lincoln Hertzler in Seattle, Wash. The bride
attended Lindenwood in 1944-47.

Another December bride was Miss Marye Anne
Warnock, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Warnock,
of Magnolia, Ark. Miss Warnock, who attended
Lindenwood in 1945-46, chose December 19 as the
date of her marriage to William E. Morgan, Jr. at
Magnolia.

BIRTHS

Randall Paul is the name chosen for the son born
on October 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul Wessar, of
2261A Fair Oaks Blvd., Sacramento, Calif. Mrs.
Wessar was Deloris Davis and she attended
Lindenwood in 1939-40.

October 28 is the birthday of William Alan, who
was born last October to Mr. and Mrs. William W.
Page, of Olmsted, 11l. Mrs. Page was Adelaide Caraker
and she is a member of the Class of 43,

Stair Steps

Introducing the children of Mr. and Myrs. Carl
Harrison (Ruth Finch, 1928-29), of Memphis,
Tenn. Jimmy is 2Vs, Allyn, 4V, Carleen, 6, and

Sharon, 10.
- * -

A son. who has been named Patrick Alan, was born
on December 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul E. Davis, of
425 Leafland Ave., Centralia, Ill. He has a sister,
Paulette, who is 2. Mrs. Davis was Patricia Silkwood
and she is a member of the Class of 43.

Robert Alan is the name chosen for the son born
on December 29 to Mr. and Mrs. E. G. Hart, of 4427
Vista St., Philadelphia, Pa. Mrs. Hart was Mary Jean
Lauvetz and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

A future Lindenwood girl is Lynda Lee, who was
born on October 21 to Mr. and Mrs, Robert Wells, of
Sumner, Towa. Lynda has a brother, Richard Allan,
2v4. Their mother was Kathryn Strumpell and she
attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

Charles Edward, 11, is the name of the son born on
November 30 to Mr. and Mrs. C. E. Niesen, of 3920
Wilmington Ave., St. Louis. Mrs. Niesen was Jo Renee
Shufield and she is a member of the Class of 42,

Joseph Vincil is the name chosen for the son born
on October 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Harold Herman, of
4708 Third Place, N. W., Washington, D. C. Mis,
Herman was Edith Vincil and she attended Linden-
wood in 1937-38.

A son, who has been named William Coombs, was
horn on October 2 to Mr. and Mrs. Bill B. Lee, of
618 N. Sergeant St., Joplin, Mo, Mrs, Lee was Margot
Coombs and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.
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NEW ARRIVALS IN LINDENWOOD HOMES

Hope of Tomorrow

BIRTHS

Christian Trescott is the name chosen for the son
born recently to Mr. and Mrs. O'Garlan Ricks, of
Elsberry, Mo. They have two older children, Carol,
and Allan Lewis. Mrs. Ricks was Kathryn Grace
Trescott and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-39,

A daughter, who has been named Katherine Ann,
was born on November 9 to Mr, and Mrs. William N.
Bochme, of Norman, Okla, Mrs, Boehme was Marjorie
Leverton and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-40,

John Owsley is the name of the son born on
February 10, 1948 to Lt. Col, and Mrs. Ross Herrman,
of Marshall Field, Montgomery, Ala. John has a
sister, Nancy, 4%, and a brother, George Ross 214,
Mrs. Herrman was Helen Owsley and she attended
Lindenwood in 1939-40.

Becky Brittain is the name of the daughter born
on November 27 to Dr. and Mrs. Eugene W, Egle, of
9111 Wabada Ave., St. Louis, Mo. Mrs. Egle was
Betty Myers and she is a member of the Class of "43.

A son, who has been named Robert Charles, was
born on December 8 to Mr. and Mrs. GG. H. Thurston,
of Casper,” Wyo., Mrs. Thurston was Corrine Paulsen
and she attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

Richard Latham is the name of the son born on
October 20 to Mr. and Mrs. Donald W. Reutlinger,
of 2786 S. Thirty-fifth St., Lincoln, Nebr. Mrs.
Reutlinger was Lillie Latham and she attended
Lindenwood in 1943-45.

Headed for Lindenwood

These are the twin daughters of Mr. and Mrs. C.
M. Humphrey, of 3108 Durch St., Houston,
Texas. Their names are Leslic and Lynn. T heir
mother was Virginia Machlemkamp, Class of "47.

Lestic Bruce, son of Mr. and Mrs. Melvin R.
Schwartz, of Houston, Texas, who celebrated his
fourth birthday on November 9. His mother was
Hortense Yoffie and she attended Lindenicood in
1931-32. His aunt, Miss Evelyn Yaffte, is now a
Lindenwood student.

L ] - *

December 11 is the birthday of a son who has been
named Herbert Ray by his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Don
A. McDonald, of 1617 Madison St., Great Bend,
Kan. Mrs. McDonald was Virginia Mering and she
attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

A son, who has been named Vance Benton, 11, was
born on December 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Vance Rollins,
of 265 Gholson St., Henderson, N. C. Mrs. Rollins
was Carrie Lee Laney and she is a member of the
Class of '44.

Priscilla Jean is the name chosen for the daughter
born on November 30 to Mrs. George Williams Krebs,
1, and the late Mr. George William Krebs, of 6023
Wryandotte St., Kansas City, Mo. Mrs. Krebs was
Alice Neal and she attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

Henry William is the name of the son born on
November 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Jerome Glassman, of
8 Rushton Drive, Mt. Vernon, Ill. Myrs. Glassman
was Elaine Cornick and she attended Lindenwood in
1938-44).

A daughter, who has been named Linda Elaine was
born on October 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert Burke, of
698 E. Main St., Bushnell, Ill. Mrs. Burke was
Margaret Everly and she attended Lindenwood in

1946-47.
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BIRTHS
Wilma Anne is the name chosen for the daughter
born on August 12 to Mr. and Mrs. David Belt, of
Elizabethtown, Ky. Wilma Anne has a brother, David,
Jr., wha is 5. Mrs. Belt was Wilma Conner, a member
of the Class of '39.

A daughter, who has been named Deborah Ann,
" was born on December 29 to Mr. and Mrs. Dean F,
Graunke, of Norfolk, Nebr. Mrs. Graunke was Mary
Louise Alford and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A son, who has been named Bruce, was born on
December 29 to Mr. and Mrs. Gerald P. Snodgrass,
of Lebanon, Ind. Mrys. Snodgrass was Martha Jane
Patterson and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-47.

Konrad Guy is the name chosen for the son born on
September 29 to Mr. and Mrs. W. W. Winters, of
Lincoln, Nebr. Mrs. Winters was Merryl Ryan and
she is a member of the Class of '46.

A son, who has been named John David, was born
on January 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Jack W. Ebersohl, of
Johnson City, 11l. Mrs. Ebersohl was Marcella Lewis
and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

Edgar Russell is the name of the son born on
November 5 to Mr. and Mrs. E. R. Parsons, of
Beckley, W, Va. Edgar's mother was Evelyn Mead
and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

A future Lindenwood girl is Cynthia Jean, who was
born on August 25 to Mr, and Mrs. William A.
Norton, of 817 W. Glenoaks St., Glendale, Calif.
Mrs. Norton was Martha Jean Ford and she attended
Lindenwood in 194445,

Amanda is the name chosen for the daughter born
to Mr. and Mrs. William H. Sherer, of 2616 Lynhurst
Ave., Dayton, Ohio, on November 3. Mrs. Sherer was
Elaine Gray and she is a member of the Class of '46.

A son, who has been named Randall Andrew, was
born on November 18 to Mr, and Mrs. Edgar Hill,
Jr., of 1201 S. Twelfth St., Lafayette, Ind. Randall
has a brother, Danny, who is 214 years-old. Mrs. Hill
was Marjorie Ecker and she is a member of the Class
of 1941,

Headed for Lindenwood is Deborah Louise, who
was born on October 20 to Mr. and Mrs. John Ryburn
Matthews, of 550 S. Second St., Chillicothe, I1l. Mrs.
Matthews was Marjory Evans Bluhm and she attended
Lindenwood in 1940-42,

A daughter, who has been named Wendy Ann, was
born on November 9 to Mr. and Mrs. John J.
Williams, of Red Qak, lowa. Wendy Ann has a
brother, John, who is 5. Their mother was Joan
Houghton and she attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

Mr. and Mrs. Ellis K. Cave, of 1502 Second St.,
Dodge City, lowa, have adopted a daughter who has
been named Katherine Janette. Mrs. Cave was Camilla
Luther and she attended Lindenwood in 1930-31.

A son, who has been named Philip Andrew, has been
adopted by Mr. and Mrs. Curtis Rogers, of 429 W, G
St., North Little Rock, Ark. Mrs. Rogers was Thelma
Gaunt and she attended Lindenwood in 1935-36.

Bruce Kilborn is the name of the son born on
November 7 to Mr. and Mrs. F. B. Williams, of 523
Bellaire St., Carthage, Mo. Bruce has a brother, David,
who is 2. Mrs. Williams was Mary Louise Wetzel.

A daughter, who has been named Rebecca, was
born on October 17 to Mr. and Mrs. Wallace Shinkle,
of 935 Signal Road, Signal Mountain, Tenn. Mrs,
Shinkle was Martha Jeanne Atkinson and she attended
Lindenwood in 1937-39.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mus. J.
E. Glick on November 15 at Annapolis, Md. Murs.
Glick, who was Virginia Short, attended Lindenwood
in 1938-39. The alumnae and faculty extend their
sincere condolences to her parents, her husband, Maj.
J. I, Glick, and her son, Jeffory Alan Glick.

The sympathy of Lindenwood’s alumnae and faculty
is extended to Mrs. Nelle Motley Buckner, of Fulton,
Mo., whose father, Murray Motley, of Auxvasse, Mo.,
died on December 6. Mrs. Buckner was Nelle Motley
and she is a member of the Class of '41.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs.
Buelah Irene Castlio, of Defiance, Mo., on December
25, Mrs. Castlio, who was Buelah Irene Castlio
attended Lindenwood in 1880-81. Lindenwood’s
alumnae and faculty extend their sympathy to all the
members of her family.

Lindenwood’s alumnae and faculty extend their
deepest sympathy to Mrs. Eleonore Revelle, of Conway,
N. C., whose husband, C. H. Revelle, died on
November 11 after an illness of two years. Mrs. Revelle
was Eleonore Wencker and she attended Lindenwood
in 1908-11.



